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Scheduled Meetings, Work Parties, and Sales 2007 

 

  

May 5 10:00 am Board Meeting at Quail Botanical Gardens 

May 19-

20 

 

10:00 am 

 

 Two day Bamboo Sale and Bamboo Learning Event at the San Diego Zoo 

Jun. 16 10:00 am Meeting at South Coast Botanic Gardens in Palos Verdes Peninsula 

July 21 10:00 am Invited Lecturer (TBD) 

Aug. 18 10:00 am Meeting at Member’s House (TBD) 

Sep. 15 

9:30 am 

3:00 pm 

Bamboo Show and Sale at Quail Botanical Gardens 

Board Meeting 

Oct. 11-13 

 

 

 

International Conference on Modern Bamboo 

Structures in Changsha, Hunan, China 

Prof. Yan XIAO, Ph. D., PE. 

Department of Civil Engineering 

University of Southern California 

Los Angeles, CA  90089-2531, USA 

Tel: (213)740-6130, Fax:  (213)744-1426 

http://www.usc.edu/dept/civil_eng/dept/research/struct.htm 

Supervisory Dean, College of Civil Engineering 

Hunan University, China 

Tel/Fax:  86-731-882-1395 

Nov. 2-4 

Nov. 17 

10:00 am 

ABS National Meeting at Longwood Gardens, Kennett Square, PA 

Invited Lecturer (TBD) 

Dec. 17  No meeting scheduled 

Meetings are usually held on the 3

rd

 Saturday of each month. Unscheduled days of bamboo collection 

maintenance are often held at Quail Botanical Gardens, Encinitas, CA, on Saturdays, 10:00 am to 3:00 

pm.  This calendar is subject to change.  For the latest calendar it is best to consult the Web version. 

Figure 1 
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April 2007 Bamboo Sale at Quail Botanical 

Gardens 

 

 As many of you already know from e-mails 

sent out by Carl Rowland and Julian Duval, the first 

spring bamboo sale has been postponed/cancelled.  

This was done out of concern for the bamboos 

growing at Quail Botanical Gardens that they might 

become infested with the new bamboo specific 

mealybug (Palmicultor lumpurensis).  We deeply 

regret that this extreme measure had to be taken 

since our sales are our primary fundraisers not to 

mention the fun we have ogling the new offerings 

of bamboos.  It is hoped that this will protect all the 

existing bamboos at Quail and slow down the 

spread of the mealybug. 

 

May 2007 Bamboo Sale II at the San Diego Zoo  

 

     The bamboo sale / learning event at the San Diego 

Zoo (May 19 - 20) will be open to both individuals and 

bamboo nurseries who have their bamboos inspected by 

a county agricultural inspector at their own cost. It is 

imperative that only clean, pest free plants be brought to 

this event. No commercial container labels are allowed 

per the Zoo's rules. All pots will be marked in grease 

pencil with the sellers pot code, the letters "ABS SoCal" 

and the price and name of the bamboo.  

  

     We will also man an information booth for this event 

from roughly 11 am - 3 pm both days. The booth will 

serve as an information and learning center and will also 

have bamboo related items for sale. The main intention 

of this booth is to help educate the public about bamboo 

and to help reverse the often negative perceptions 

running bamboos leave with the public. 

  

     At the May 5th board meeting the Zoo sale will be 

among the main subjects addressed. It is strongly urged 

that you attend this board meeting if you have an interest 

in selling bamboo that the Zoo sale. Your attendance will 

serve to both inform you as a seller and give the event 

planners a better idea of the scope of membership 

involvement. It is likely that a committee will be formed to 

plan and manage the event. 

  

     If you have any questions about this event you may 

contact Carl Rowland at CarlRowland1@cox.net or 

attend the May 5th board meeting at Quail Botanical 

Gardens. The meeting will begin at 10 am. We hope to 

see you there! 

 

 March 2007 Board Meeting 

 

 Among other things a discussion was held to 

plan to invite Dr. Elizabeth Widjaja who is the 

premier Indonesian bamboo expert.  We would like 

her to visit some time and speak for about 2 hours 

on bamboos found in her part of the world. This 

would be followed by a question and answer 

session.  She would also identify the bamboos in 

our reference collection whose names have been 

lost or whose identities are generally uncertain; 

especially those of Indonesia, Malaysia, and the 

Philippines.  Many of you have seen the numeric 

appellations given to some of the tropical clumpers 

at ABS-SoCal auctions.  These plants originated 

from Dr. Widjaja’s collecting efforts.  A motion has 

not yet been entertained but it is expected at an 

upcoming board meeting. 

 The board voted to allow Carl Rowland to 

solicit grant money to create a Bamboo 

Conservation Network.  This is intended to be a 

database of bamboo contacts located all around the 

world.      

 

February 2007 Awards Banquet 

 

 A long overdue awards ceremony was held 

to celebrate influential persons in Southern 

California bamboo.  During a period of socializing 

the participants ate a Mexican Fiesta Buffet and 

then watched as several members of ABS-SoCal 

were honored.  Please see the pictures below for the 

rest of the story.  A special thanks to Theo Smith 

and Doreen Van Leeuwen for graciously supplying 

the photographs.  A special thanks to Jill Marie 

Thorburn for arranging the catering, ordering the 

plaques, and introductions, to Carl Rowland for 

introductions, to Pierre Domercq for introductions, 

and to Suzi Ironmonger for handling the silent and 

voice auctions. 

The honorees in alphabetical order along 

with some of their contributions: 
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Ken Brennecke- one of the 7 founders of the 

American Bamboo Society, called for a committee 

which led to the formation of ABS-SoCal, helped 

write ABS-SoCal bylaws, and planted the 

Phyllostachys vivax grove at Quail Botanical 

Gardens. 

Bob Dimattia- bamboo nurseryman, runs the ABS-

SoCal auctions at our spring and fall sales, 

contributes plants for bamboo charitable work on a 

regular basis. 

Julian Duval- Director of Quail Botanical Gardens, 

sees importance of bamboo in its collections of 

plants 

Ralph Evans- bamboo nurseryman, helps out with 

the bamboo auctions, contributes plants on a regular 

basis for bamboo charitable causes.  

Richard Haubrich- credited as the founder of the 

American Bamboo Society (1979) from which 

ABS-SoCal originated (1991) 

Jim Rehor- bamboo nurseryman, has imported 

many species of bamboos. 

 

 

George and Betty Shor- essentially ran ABS-

SoCal for 12 years (1992-2003). 

Theo Smith- has hosted several meetings at his 

place in Riverside, former editor of Southern 

California Bamboo, helped implement the credit 

card system now in use at our sales.  

Bill Teague- one of the 7 founders of the American 

Bamboo Society, imported Chusquea coronalis 

from Costa Rica in the early 1980s, involved in the 

layout of bamboo at Quail Botanical Gardens. 

Roy Wiersma- has written many articles for the 

newsletter, present editor of Southern California 

Bamboo 

Kiyoshi Yoshida- former bamboo nurseryman, 

contributes articles to the newsletter, has been 

involved in bamboo importation. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 2 Pre-auction socializing 
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Figure 3 ABS-SoCal President Carl Rowland 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 4 Attendees at the banquet 

 

Figure 5 (Left to right) Carl Rowland, Mayor of Bonsall 

Jill Marie Thorburn, and Recording Secretary Pierre 

Domercq 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 6 Bamboos for the silent auction 
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Figure 7 (Left to right) Betty Shor and Pierre Domercq 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 8  (Left to right) Pierre Domercq and Ken 

Brennecke 

 

 

Figure 9 (Left to right) Bob Dimattia and Pierre Domercq 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 10 (Front) Bill Teague, (Back) Pierre Domercq 
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Figure 11 Pierre Domercq and Ralph Evans (Left to right) 

 

 

 

 

Figure 12 Julian Duval, Pierre Domercq, and Carl 

Rowland (left to right) 

 

 

 

Figure 13 (Left to right) Pierre Domercq and Roy 

Wiersma 

 

 

 

Figure 14 Roy Wiersma's award acceptance speech 
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Figure 15 (Left to right) Pierre Domercq and Theo Smith 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 16  Group Picture of Honorees (left to right- back): Ralph Evans, Theo Smith, Roy Wiersma, Ken Brennecke, Bill 

Teague, and Julian Duval (left to right- front): Betty Shor and Bob Dimattia.   Not pictured: George Shor, Richard Haubrich, 

Jim Rehor, and Kiyoshi Yoshida 
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Joint Meeting with Palm Society of Southern 

California 

 

 A very interesting day was had by those 

attending the joint bamboo-palm meeting at the LA 

Arboretum in Arcadia, CA.  A brief meeting was 

held in Ayres Hall before a tour of the Arboretum’s 

bamboos was led by Jim Rehor.  Jim pointed out all 

of the details concerning bamboos planted there 

including their identities and special characteristics 

(frost tolerance, growth rate, flowering, etc.).  After 

the tour we broke for lunch and then regrouped in 

Ayres Hall to hear a series of talks.  An introduction 

was presented by Tim Philips who is the 

superintendent of the LA Arboretum.  ABS-SoCal 

member Ed Arends who is also the president of the 

Palm Society of Southern California spoke.  John 

Rees of the Palm Society told of an upcoming 

meeting.  We viewed a slide presentation by Larry 

Conkings of Valley Crest Tree Moving Company.  

Larry diligently explained how his company boxes 

up or ball and burlaps very large specimens of trees 

including palms.  A member of the audience later 

asked if his company has moved any large clumps 

of bamboo to which he answered yes.  Our 

president, Carl Rowland, gave a talk about the latest 

goings-on with ABS-SoCal.  After this an auction 

was held (run by a member of the Palm Society) 

where mostly palms were offered.  Ralph Evans 

brought some bamboos which he auctioned.  At the 

back of the Hall, vendors were selling palm books.  

A board meeting was held after the day’s festivities 

had concluded.  Photos below were taken at the LA 

Arboretum about 2 weeks after the joint meeting 

and are provided courtesy of Roy Wiersma. 

 

Figure 17 Dendrocalamus strictus seed balls 

 

 

 

Figure 18 D. strictus seed balls detail 

 


